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At the March 12 meeting of the Borough Council, 
Councilman Tom Curry reported that Monmouth County 
was willing to contract with the Borough for the periodic 
sweeping of the gutters of all municipal streets at a cost of $525 
per sweep, which is less than what private contractors would 
charge. Sweeps of the municipal streets would be conducted 
when County trucks come in to sweep County Route 571. 
Mr. Curry further reported that the County would jet out all 
municipal storm sewers at a cost of $40 per hour, which is also 
well below what private contractors would charge.

Mr. Curry also stated that he had walked along the section 
of the Roosevelt Woodland Trail that goes through the land 
between Tamara Drive and the sewage treatment plant that 
is owned by the New Jersey Department of Environmental 
Protection (DEP) and had noted that water levels in Empty 
Box Brook had gone down considerably due to removal 
of logs and other obstacles by DEP. He said that he would 
speak with both Monmouth County and DEP to see if the 
Borough could get assistance in doing similar clearance both 
in the Borough-owned portion of Empty Box Brook between 
Valley Road and Tamara Drive and in the stream that flows 
behind the properties on the north side of Pine Drive and 
Elm and Cedar Courts. He was able to establish, in conver-
sations with various officials at DEP that, contrary to what 
was previously thought to be the case, DEP does not have 

any objection to the removal of obstacles from the streams, 
and the swamps that have resulted from the blockage of the 
stream, with consequent loss of forest for many years, may 
finally be reversed.

As to the now unnamed stream north of Pine Drive, 
Councilman Ralph Warnick brought to the Council a copy 
of an 1851 map of Millstone Township--of which what is 
now Roosevelt was then a part--that shows that stream as the 
northern branch of Empty Box Brook, into which it flowed 
at that time. Now it flows into Assunpink Brook on the west-
ern side of the sewage treatment plant, downstream from the 
confluence of Empty Box Brook and Assunpink Brook.

Councilman Jeff Ellentuck reported that there were 
currently 20 households that were at least eight months 
delinquent in water-sewer utility payments, resulting in a 
deficit in the utility fund of over $50,000.

Notices will be sent to those who are delinquent advising 
them that their water will be shut off if they do not either 
make the necessary payments or enter into, and comply 
with, a payment agreement. When this problem last arose, 
all affected households responded to the notices by either 
paying or entering into agreements and no shutoffs were 
therefore necessary.

In other action, the Council awarded the annual lawn 
maintenance contract to Acer Lawn and Landscaping.
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Borough to Contract with County for Street Sweeping 
and Storm Sewer Clearance; Stream Flow West of 
Tamara Drive Improves; Utility Shutoffs Pending

I N S I D E  T H I S  I S S U E

By Michael Ticktin
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   A N N O U N C E M E N T S

Welcome to the 35th edition of the Roosevelt Borough Bulletin.
As usual, there were nine issues starting with October 2011 through 

July, 2012, leaving out January 2012.
We will do our best to make the Bulletin both informative and inter-

esting with the help of our devoted writers and production people.

If you want to CONTACT THE BULLETIN, please look at our mast-
head to the right with our address and telephone number as shown. 

Please report any bear sightings to:
 State Bureau of Wildlife Management 

 Kim Tinnes, Wildlife Control 
 609-259-7955

The MEALS ON WHEELS program delivers prepared meals to 
Roosevelt seniors who need this assistance. Though meals are provided 
free of charge to recipients, the cost to the program is $2.50 per meal. 
Donations to help cover these costs may be sent to Interfaith Neighbors, 
810 Fourth Avenue, Asbury Park, NJ 07712.

SENIOR CITIZENS: There is a S.C.A.T. bus provided by Monmouth 
County Division of Transportation that comes to Roosevelt on Wednesday 
mornings at 9:00 a.m. and will take you shopping to ShopRite in East 
Windsor. The bus will pick you up at your home, you spend 1 ½ hours 
shopping, and the bus will take you home and leave your groceries at your 
door. There is no charge to you for this service.

If you wish to go, you must call the SCAT bus Tuesday no later than 
3:00 p.m. at 732-431-6485 and press 1. Give them your name, address, 
and the town you are from, and your interest in going on Wednesday, 
the next day. 

An ARCHIVE of all past issues of the Bulletin can be found online at 
www.mazicmusic.com/rbb.htm, courtesy of Mark Zuckerman. Current 
and recent issues can also be found online at www.web2sons.org, the 
unofficial Roosevelt website that is maintained by Bob Francis.

Roosevelt Open Studio
Roosevelt School Art Room
Tuesdays 7 p.m. - 10 p.m.
Open for Roosevelt Residents over 15
Contact:  Ellen Silverman Home phone 609 490 0557
 Cell phone: 609 865 7396

The Roosevelt Borough Bulletin is 
published monthly except August, 

September, and January by 
Roosevelt Borough Bulletin, Inc.  

P.O. Box 221, Roosevelt, NJ 08555 
609-448-0539 or 609-448-2701
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From the Mayor
Dear Neighbors,

You may have received a flyer in previous issues of 
the Borough Bulletin describing some of the activities 
planned by the Recreation Committee for citizens of the 
town; I hope you responded by answering the question-
naire at the end regarding things you would like to see 
offered by the Recreation Committee. Currently there are 
several programs for youth and adults, but we would be 
glad of your ideas to expand the offerings. They could be 
classes, activities or trips; so please feel free to contact Eric 
Schubiger or come to the Council with your thoughts. 
There is a mailbox on the Borough phone system for Eric 
and Councilman Ellentuck is the Council representative 
for Recreation.

Please be sure you are up to date with your water bills. 
Council is going to act on bills in excess of 8 months by 
shutting off the delinquent’s water. It is not something 
that anyone wants to do, but it is not fair to those paying 
to have their rates increase to cover those that do not pay 
their fair share.

Here it is: spring! Let’s all pull together to have Roosevelt 
looking beautiful for it’s 75th anniversary. Council is 
working on the public places but every resident can help 
by doing their best to keep their yards well maintained and 
removing debris from their property. A lovely Roosevelt is 
a collection of attractive individual homes and gardens.

Enjoy the spring!

                                                         Beth  ■ 

By Elsbeth Battel

Scenes around Roosevelt, New Jersey.                        Photos by Mary C. Macher
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From the Office of CSA/Principal

S C H O O L  N E W S

As we change seasons, the feeling of 
family and community at the Roosevelt 
Public School continues to remain 
steady. Our Student Council, under 
the direction of Ms. Larisa Bondy, has 
been working hard to show a dedica-
tion to community service. Recently, 
due to generous food contributions 
from the Roosevelt community, the 
RPS Student Council assembled 
approximately 180 bag lunches for 
the RISE organization. RISE is a non-
profit, social service organization, in 
Hightstown, to help struggling mem-
bers of our local community build 
independence and achieve their full 
potential. A deep and heart-felt thank 
you to the students and Roosevelt 
Community!

In March we also celebrated the 
annual RPS “School-House Hooky 
Day” on Friday, March 9, 2012, where 
our PTA sets up different stations for 
the students to enjoy. The schedule for 
the late morning and afternoon includ-
ed 5 stations: yoga, fitness, art, video 
trailer, and outside time. The student 
groups rotated every 30 minutes to 
take part in each of the stations. Thank 
you to the PTA, faculty and staff, and 

community volunteers for making this 
a very successful and enjoyable event 
for the students. It was truly special to 
see all the smiles on their faces as this 
event took place.

We are preparing for the RPS Talent 
Show so the students can showcase 
their individual talents. It is almost 
time for our Spring Concert to take 
place, under the direction of Mr. David 
Lerner. The students did a masterful 
performance at the Winter Concert; I 
am excited to see them perform again 
this Spring. Also, Mr. Jeff Santanello 
has been facilitating fundraisers with 
his 6th grade class for their annual 
class trip. This year the class has picked 
New York as the destination for their 
excursion. 

I would also like to take a moment 
to thank all of the faculty and staff at 
RPS for all of their hard work each and 
every day. 

Sincerely,
 
Dr. Joseph S. Campisi
CSA, Roosevelt Public School  ■ 

THE ROOSEVELT BOROUGH BULLETIN 

is distributed free-of-charge to Roosevelt residents. We look forward to and appreciate contributions  
which are needed to keep our publication going. Contributions are tax deductible

PLEASE NOTE: Due to postal regulations we can only ask for “donations” rather than “subscriptions” from out-of-towners 
who wish to receive the BULLETIN. We will be pleased to continue sending them the BULLETIN when we receive their 

contributions which, of course, can be for the same amount (or more) as in the past.

UPCOMING 

EVENTS

APRIL

April 3 –  RPS Talent Show   
  7:00 p.m.
April 6–13 –  School Closed for   
  Spring Break
April 17 –  PTA Meeting 
  7:00 p.m.
April 20 –  Pizza Day
April 21  –  PTA Movie Night
April 26  –  Board of Ed.   
  Meeting 7:30 p.m.
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To educate and inspire all students 
to excel academically*, to become inde-
pendent and creative thinkers, skillful 
communicators and lifelong learn-
ers. Roosevelt Public School nurtures 
and challenges the unique potential 
of each student so that our children 
will develop individual, social and 
civic responsibility as well as respect 
for themselves, each other, and the 
environment.

*to achieve or exceed N.J. CCCS at 
all grade levels

Each month the Roosevelt 
Board of Education

 is going to submit an article to keep 
the public apprised of 
Board goals, decisions, 

and activities

M I S S I O N

B O A R D  O F  E D U C A T I O N  N E W S

RPS BOE responds with 
a sound budget, after 
losing 6.6% of their state 
school aid

On February 21, 2012, the RPS 
community learned that the New 
Jersey Department of Education 
(NJDOE) chose to reduce our aid by 
6.6%. This means RPS will receive 
$48,302 dollars less than it did last 
year. Of the 591 districts in the state, 
97 saw reductions in aid.

The NJDOE released an 
“Education Funding Report” with 
the state aid projections. The report 
outlines proposed changes to the 
School Funding Reform Act (SFRA) 
aimed at closing gaps in student 
achievement. Since the proposed 
changes base state aid allotments 
on a new means of measuring stu-
dent enrollment, Roosevelt receives 
less state aid. 

Currently, Roosevelt has one pub-
lic school for 76 resident students 
and 22 tuition students. Overall 
enrollment increased by 27% 
this year. The numbers the state 

acquired, however, came from the 
previous three years when RPS saw 
enrollment decline. 

Roosevelt Public School’s 2011-
12 budget totaled $2.4 million and 
relied on $710,117 in state aid. Next 
year, RPS will receive only $687,262. 
The majority of our budget focuses 
on fixed costs- health care, pension 
contributions and energy costs. All 
of which are expected to increase 
next year. To trim down the finan-
cial strain of these fixed costs, the 
RPS Board of Education negotiated 
a 0% increase with the EW school 
district for our 2012-13 tuition pay-
ment for our 7-12th grade students. 
The Board also intends to reduce our 
administrative costs and to collabo-
rate with nearby districts to lower 
transportation, curriculum and busi-
ness expenses. In addition, our new 
administration worked diligently to 
increase revenue by accepting more 
out-of-district tuition students. Our 
number of tuition paying students 
increased by 3% and our class size 
average remains at 14.

Dr. Campisi said, “The Roosevelt 
School District is facing a fis-
cal challenge; however, through 
our hard-work and dedication we 
will continue to provide a safe and 
effective educational institution. 
Challenges often lead to questions, 
which lead to answers, which lead 
to solutions. These solutions will 
be the basis of the Roosevelt Public 
School District to continue moving 
forward in the best interests of our 
students.”

The next full RPS Board of Education 
meeting will be March 22, with a bud-
get hearing at 6:30 p.m. and a full 
meeting at 7:30 p.m. The Board and 
Administration continue to look for 
ways to reduce costs without affect-
ing student achievement or safety 
while continuing to stay focused 

on the mission of the school and 
providing the best educational expe-
rience we can for our students. The 
2012-2013 budget may be viewed at 
www.rps1.org.

Update on 6th Grade 
AdHoc Committee

The Board is awaiting a final report 
from the AdHoc Committee that con-
tinues to examine and analyze data. 
It has been announced that 6th grade 
will remain at RPS for the 2012-2013 
school year.

If you have questions or com-
ments concerning the Board please 
contact Natalie Warner, Board 
President, at RPSBOE@gmail.com. 

“The quality of our relationship 
is directly related to the quality of 
our communication.”    ■

M I S S I O N

ROOSEVELT 
OPEN STUDIO

Roosevelt School Art Room
Tuesdays 7 p.m. - 10 p.m.

Open for 
Roosevelt Residents over 15

Contact: Ellen Silverman 
Home phone 609 490 0557
Cell phone: 609 865 7396



CLEAN-UP
DAY

Sunday, April 15, 2012 
Meet at the Post Office at 10 a.m. — Finish by noon 

   
We need your help on April 15 when we will be meeting in front of the Post Office  

at 10 a.m. before dispersing throughout Roosevelt to pick up the trash  
that collects during the winter months and becomes painfully

obvious when the snow that never came this year melts and defiles
the otherwise luscious greenery of our town. Everyone is welcome especially 

youngsters and the parents of RPS students!  
And we look forward to

another successful Spring Clean-Up Day, 
to commence from the Post Office 

on April 15 at 10 a.m. ...

6 Bul let in  • April 2012

  But we need 
          your help!!!
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ANYTHING GOES  
ROCKS

 by Frances G. Duckett

Roosevelt’s seniors were admit-
ted free to the dress rehearsal of 
Anything Goes at Hightstown High 
School on Thursday, March 8th, 
joining an audience of around 
eighty—in numbers, not in age, an 
audience many of whom grew up 
with the show’s songs, “You’re the 
Top”, “Friendship” and “I Get a 
Kick out of You.” These are classics 
of lyric art.

I was astonished at how well the 
Anything Goes’ cast was able to enun-
ciate these high-speed, lyric-heavy 
numbers and at how much fun and 
how refreshing the Cole Porter tunes 
still are.

Of special note to Roosevelt resi-
dents was the bright performance of 
Ellen Rothfuss as Bonnie, the side-
kick of a faux gangster and friend 
to the leading man. Bonnie leads 
two energetic dance numbers: “Let’s 
Step Out” and “The Heaven Hop,” 
and really commanded the stage in 
a way that showed confidence and 
experience. Ellen has been in many 
productions before and plans to 
study communications and theatre 
in college. I asked Ellen Rothfuss for 
a reaction to the HHS production, 

and she told me she felt that the 
show was a very good fit for the tal-
ent available:”the right kids for the 
right parts” and closed with “We’re 
all having fun.” Certainly the audi-
ence was.

Anything Goes concerns a mar-
ginally employed young man who 
follows a girl onto a cruise ship, 
where he masquerades as various 
people to avoid being busted for 
not having a ticket. He is helped 
by show business personality Reno 
Sweeney (played by the gifted sing-
er Natalie Ortega) and by gangster 
wannabee “Moonface” Martin. Their 
antic maneuvering is classic farce, 
peppered with funny remarks and 
interspersed with escapist song.

The cruise ship set is crisp, col-
orful, and functions well. Annika 
Aakhus of Roosevelt was on the 
set construction crew. Also from 
Roosevelt, in the pit orchestra, Ed 
Cedar was to be found playing guitar 
and banjo.

The upbeat numbers worked 
better than the soulful ones. The 
high-energy finale “Blow, Gabriel 
Blow” knocked my socks off. On 
the whole I would say that Anything 
Goes surely floated my boat, provid-
ing the kind of escapist fun modern 
story lines often lack.      ■

Half Marathon Dedicated 
to Clare Sacharoff: 
Raising Funds for 
Leukemia & Lymphoma 
Society

by Debbie Sacharoff
 
This spring, I am dedicating my 

walk in a half marathon fundraiser to 
my late, dear mother ,Clare Sacharoff, 
who spent the last year of her life 
bravely fighting Non-Hodgkins 
Lymphoma. 

Many remember Clare as a teach-
er, friend, neighbor or relative; and 
were inspired by her warmth, humor, 
intelligence, wit and compassion. 
She believed that with effort, people 
could overcome challenges in learn-
ing, health, and life. 

Clare Sacharoff was also a great 
walker. For being 5 feet tall, I was 
proud that my mother was one of the 
fastest walkers in town.

I am reaching out and asking friends, 
family and community, to donate if 
possible, to support the Leukemia & 
Lymphoma Society. Any and all help 
is appreciated. To make a donation 
please see the following website:
http://pages.teamintraining.org/
w a / r n r s e a t l 1 2 / d s a c h a r o f f # M y -
Fundraising-Page or Email: beesand 
sac@yahoo.com       ■

T O W N  T O P I C S

Rabbi Moishe Hezrony and his family invite you to a 

traditional Seder 
either Friday April 7th or Saturday April 8th 

at the synagogue. 

Please RSVP to kayla5842@comcast.net
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nausea, muscle or joint pains, and 
weight loss. Most cases of acute infec-
tion are not associated with jaundice. 
The infection resolves spontaneously 
in 10-50% of cases, which occurs 
more frequently in individuals who 
are young and female.
Transmission

The primary methods of transmission 
in the developed world is intravenous 
drug use (IDU), while in the devel-
oping world the main methods are 
blood transfusions and unsafe medical 
procedures. The cause of transmission 
remains unknown in 20% of cases; 
however, many of these are believed to 
be accounted for by IDU.
Intravenous drug use

IDU is a major risk factor for hepa-
titis C in many parts of the world. 
Of a review of 77 countries 25 had 
rates of hepatitis C in the intrave-
nous drug user population of between 
60% and 80% including the United 
States and China. While twelve coun-
tries had rates greater than 80%. It is 
believed that ten million intravenous 
drug users are infected with hepatitis 

C; China (1.6 mil-
lion), the United 
States (1.5 mil-
lion), and Russia 
(1.3 million) have 
the highest abso-
lute totals. Rates of 
hepatitis C among 
prison inmates in 
the United States 
are ten to 20 times 
that of the rates 

of the general population, which is 
attributed to high-risk behavior such 
as IDU and tattooing with nonsterile 
equipment.
Sexual intercourse

Whether hepatitis C can be trans-
mitted through sexual activity is 
controversial. While there is an associ-
ation between high-risk sexual activity 
and hepatitis C, it is not known wheth-
er transmission of the disease is due 

Health Notes: 
• Hepatitis C

Hepatitis C is an infectious disease 
affecting primarily the liver, caused 
by the hepatitis C virus (HCV). The 
infection is often asymptomatic, but 
chronic infection can lead to scarring 
of the liver and ultimately to cirrho-
sis, which is generally apparent after 
many years. In some cases, those with 
cirrhosis will go on to develop liver 
failure, liver cancer or life-threatening 
esophageal and gastric varices. 

HCV is spread primarily by blood-
to-blood contact associated with 
intravenous drug use, poorly-sterilized 
medical equipment and transfusions. 
An estimated 130–170 million people 
worldwide are infected with hepatitis C. 
The existence of hepatitis C (originally 
“non-A non-B hepatitis”) was postu-
lated in the 1970s and proven in 1989. 
It is not known to cause disease in other 
animals.

The virus persists in the liver in about 
85% of those infected. This persistent 
infection can 
be treated with 
m e d i c a t i o n ; 
peginterferon 
and ribavirin 
are the current 
standard ther-
apy. Overall, 
between 50–
80% of people 
treated are 
cured. Those 
who develop cirrhosis or liver cancer 
may require a liver transplant. Hepatitis 
C is the leading cause of liver trans-
plantation though the virus usually 
recurs after transplantation. No vac-
cine against hepatitis C is currently 
available.
Acute infection

Hepatitis C infection causes acute 
symptoms in 15% of cases. Symptoms 
are generally mild and vague, includ-
ing a decreased appetite, fatigue, 

The First Aid Squad has responded 
to 32 emergency calls from January 1 to 
February 28, 2011. In Roosevelt: emer-
gency transports, unresponsive, leg 
injury, cardiac and falls. In Millstone 
Twp.: Motor vehicle accidents, emer-
gency transports, cardiac, seizures, & 
respiratory distress. In Upper Freehold 
Twp.: unresponsive and in Manalapan 
Twp.: emergency transport.

The training for February was recer-
tification in CPR/AED and OSHA 
29 CFR:1910:1030 for Bloodborne 
Pathogens. In attendance for the CPR/
AED class was Mayor Beth Battel, 
Councilman Ralph Warnick, and 
Amber Nolan. Councilman Warnick 
also attended the Bloodborne Pathogens 
training. All Squad members received a 
total of 6 continuing education units 
(ceu’s) for their EMT certification. 

We would like to thank all the residents 
of Roosevelt for their generous donations 
to the Squad. Without your support we 
could not operate. Thank You!!!

Anyone who wishes to make a dona-
tion can send it to the Roosevelt First 
Aid Squad at P.O. Box 274, Roosevelt, 
NJ 08555. Remember, all donations are 
tax-deductible and greatly appreciated. 

We are always looking for new mem-
bers. We will pay for the basic training 
that is needed. If anyone is interested 
please contact any Squad member or 
stop in during our training for an 
application. The next EMT class will 
be starting on May 14, 2012 at the 
Marlboro First Aid building. If you 
would like to join or receive informa-
tion about becoming an EMT please 
e-mail FMFD7568@verizon.net.

First Aid Squad History: May 1977 
Squad purchased a 1975 Chevrolet 
ambulance for $13,000. Got $4,000 
for the old one in trade. July 1977 
Richard Goldstein became a member. 
November 1977 CPR class was held in 
town for all Squad members. December 
1990 the Squad started to work on 55th 
reunion dinner. January 1991 Helen 
Barth became the Squad’s historian.

R E S C U E  S Q U A D  N E W S                    

Continued on Page 11

Hepatitis C infection in the United States by source
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February
February was much warmer than 

normal in Roosevelt. The average tem-
perature for the month this year was 
7.3 degrees above normal! There was 
little precipitation, only 1.35 inches. 
That’s about 1.4 inches below nor-
mal. Just two inches of snow fell in 
February. 

Despite unusually warm tempera-
tures in Roosevelt and across the 48 
contiguous states in February, globally 
the month was the coolest February 
since 2008. Still, the average tem-
perature for February globally was 
above normal. There has not been a 
cooler than average February glob-
ally since 1985. According to the 
National Oceanic and Atmospheric 
Administration, February 2012 was the 
324th consecutive month with above 
20th century average temperatures for 
the 48 contiguous states.. 

Winter 2011-2012
The December through February 

period was much warmer than normal 
in Roosevelt. December’s average tem-
perature was 1.1 degree above normal. 
January was 7 degrees above normal 
and February was 7.3 degrees above 
normal. For the entire winter, the aver-
age temperature in Roosevelt was 5.1 
degrees above normal. Precipitation 
was below normal by 1.19 inches for 
the entire winter. December had above 
normal precipitation. January and 
February had below normal precipita-
tion. There was only 2 inches of snow 
for the winter. 

April
The Climate Prediction Center of the 

National Weather Service is expecting 
a warmer than normal April in our 
neck of the woods. There are equal 
chances of above, below or average 
rainfall. The Old Farmer agrees in 
part. The Old Farmers Almanac fore-
casts slightly warmer temperatures in 
April for our area and above average 
rainfall. LongRangeWeather.com fore-
casts the April average temperature 
will be 1 degree below normal and that 
precipitation in our area to be below 
average by 10%.

Weather Quotes
“April hath put a spirit of youth in 

everything” ~William Shakespeare

“In the Spring, I have counted 136 
different kinds of weather inside of 24 
hours.” ~Mark Twain

XWeather WordX

KNUCKLES

Knuckles- Lumpy protrusions on 
the edges, and sometimes the under-
side, of a thunderstorm anvil cloud. 
They usually appear on the upwind 
side of a back-sheared anvil, and indi-
cate rapid expansion of the anvil due to 
the presence of a very strong updraft. 
They are not mammatus clouds.    ■

By Ron Filepp

February 2012

W E A T H E R  A L M A N A C

All the hill-tops beckon, and beyond the western meadows
Something calls for ever, calls me ever, low and clear:
A little tree as young as I, the coming summer shadows,—
The voice of running waters that I always thirst to hear.

from Spinning in April by Josephine Preston Peabody 

     Heat’g
     Degree
Day High Low Avg Precip Days

1 63.0 43.5 53.3 0.00 11.8

 2 50.7 38.8 44.8 0.02 20.3

 3 43.5 27.0 35.3 0.00 29.8

 4 45.1 26.8 36.0 0.00 29.1

 5 41.2 28.9 35.1 0.00 30.0

 6 49.5 24.8 37.2 0.00 27.9

 7 50.2 29.8 40.0 0.00 25.0

 8 42.8 29.8 36.3 0.00 28.7

 9 41.2 29.9 35.6 0.10 29.5

10 46.9 27.3 37.1 0.00 27.9

11 39.2 30.9 35.1 0.03 30.0

12 34.5 20.3 27.4 0.18 37.6

13 40.8 26.2 33.5 0.00 31.5

14 49.7 31.2 40.5 0.00 24.6

15 51.1 33.3 42.2 0.02 22.8

16 46.6 29.3 38.0 0.00 27.1

17 51.6 32.0 41.8 0.12 23.2

18 51.1 28.6 39.9 0.02 25.2

19 45.7 28.0 36.9 0.00 28.2

20 47.8 28.9 38.4 0.00 26.7

21 52.2 23.2 37.7 0.00 27.3

22 58.8 32.5 45.7 0.00 19.4

23 61.5 44.6 53.1 0.00 12.0

24 48.9 38.5 43.7 0.32 21.3

25 45.5 37.0 41.3 0.00 23.8

26 43.7 29.7 36.7 0.00 28.3

27 57.4 28.6 43.0 0.00 22.0

28 51.4 34.5 43.0 0.00 22.1

29 45.1 34.2 39.7 0.54 25.4

Totals    1.35    737.6



10 Bul let in  • April 2012

Continued on Page 11

However, the council meeting where this 
ordinance was to be passed was suddenly 
cancelled due to a “lack of quorum”. 
Essentially, the council avoided further 
public input on this misguided public 
policy formed without proper committee 
input or public participation. 

Now, some might try to defend this 
closed process by stating that it worked 
since the ordinance was presented to the 
public and the council complied with the 
public’s wishes by dropping the issue. 
On the contrary, there was no real public 
discussion on the ordinance as the public 
meeting was cancelled and there was no 
subsequent discussion as the ordinance 
was dropped. Ultimately, it is not even 
a question of whether or not the process 
worked as there was no process, just an 
attempt to put an ordinance into law 
with little or no public input, which was 
in fact precisely why it failed. In addi-
tion, recent changes that allow individual 
council members to advance projects 
with no committee involvement erode 
any efficiency in already bureaucratic 
system. There are plenty of examples 
of how this system results in duplicate, 
parallel, or even contradictory efforts by 
council members who are volunteering 
their time. Such issues would not exist 
if each committee worked within their 
purview, as a group, using a transparent 
and public venue.

When critics of the new changes voiced 
their sentiments, some council members 
insisted that the work of the committees 
is simply too varied and unpredictable 
to maintain a regular meeting schedule. 
However, a schedule of regular com-
mittee meetings that met in borough 
hall was maintained for several years 
without any problems, real or imagined. 
Moreover, to assert that “operational” 
activities by the committees cannot be 
attended by the public, such as discuss-
ing sewer pipe replacements or visiting 
the water treatment plant, obfuscates the 
issue as these activities are entirely sepa-
rate from the “policy” discussions which 
occur in committees and have a personal 
or financial impact on the public. There 

which so many of us claim to embrace 
as reasons to live here. Simply put, plac-
ing barriers to public involvement in 
public policy creates an aura of secrecy 
and breeds distrust in our local govern-
mental affairs. The recent changes to our 
Administrative Code not only threaten 
transparency, but also create the percep-
tion that policies are developed with the 
least amount of public input as possible.

What may be most important to 
note is that the recent changes to the 
Administrative Code place an unrea-
sonable burden on the public whom 
the council represents. Individual citi-
zens who want to attend a committee 
meeting must now try to learn when, 
and at whose house, a particular com-
mittee is meeting will occur. The public 
must contact individual council mem-
bers to determine who is responsible 
for particular issues. The change which 
allows any council member to hold a 
committee meeting in any way they 
deem appropriate has created a system 
in which only the best informed and 
most resourceful members of the pub-
lic may be privy to the inner workings 
of their legislative body.

The labile actions by council members 
under this system are best exemplified 
by the major policy change proposed 
by the “Utilities” committee in August 
of 2011. At that time, an ordinance was 
introduced at a public council meeting 
that would have required homeowners 
who are not connected to the munici-
pal utilities, for the first time, to begin 
paying for the municipal loans used to 
rebuild the municipal water and sewer 
utility. However, there was no history 
of any discussion or development at 
the committee level and no record of 
any committee meetings held where this 
ordinance was discussed and formed. 
The public, and many council mem-
bers, were completely unaware of this 
ordinance until it was introduced at first 
reading. When the affected homeowners 
learned that an ordinance requiring that 
they pay for something they do not use 
had been introduced, their reaction was 
swift and strong, and many came to attend 
the meeting to protest this ordinance. 

To the Editor,

In late December of 2011, the Roosevelt 
Borough Council adopted two very sig-
nificant changes in the Administrative 
Code that allow individual council mem-
bers to initiate and advance policies and 
projects without committee involvement 
and for council committees to hold 
meetings at unscheduled times in private 
venues. These actions have profound 
implications for the citizens of Roosevelt 
by creating inefficiency and preventing 
the public from fully engaging in the 
legislative process that directly affects our 
lives in Roosevelt. The new regulations 
also place additional and undue burden 
on any citizen who wants to participate 
in public policy formation at the com-
mittee level. The council’s unwillingness 
to accommodate the public’s right to 
know about and attend committee meet-
ings where their welfare is discussed is 
disappointing and potentially dangerous 
for the future of Roosevelt.

For more than 18 years, committee 
meetings were required by law to be held 
on regularly scheduled days and times. 
These requirements in the Administrative 
Code provided for transparency through-
out the process of governance, especially 
as it pertained to policies and ordinances 
that are discussed in committee and later 
submitted for public comment and for-
mal adoption or rejection by the council. 
However, the policy changes enacted 
by the council in 2011 suggest that the 
council wishes to restrict the transparen-
cy that has been mandated by law. Now, 
Committee meetings are, for all intents 
and purposes, closed to the public. These 
policy changes are not only ethically 
tenuous, but represent an affront to our 
democratic process and the fully-par-
ticipatory ethos of Roosevelt governance 

LETTERS 
to the 

EDITOR
LETTERS to the EDITOR

LETTERS to the EDITOR



The Roosevelt 
First Aid Squad is a 

totally volunteer 
organization.

We do not charge  
for our services, 

we rely on  
donations to operate.

When Paramedics arrive and 
treat the patient then you will 

receive 
a bill from the 

 Paramedic company.

Remember if you need help please 
“Dial 911”. 

Jack Rindt, EMT-D
Captain
Roosevelt First Aid Squad
FMFD7568@verizon.net ■

inmates share unsterilized tattooing 
equipment. It is rare for tattoos in a 
licensed facility to be directly associ-
ated with HCV infection.
Prevention

As of 2011, no vaccine protects against 
contracting hepatitis C. However, a 
number are under development and 
some have shown encouraging results. 
A combination of harm reduction 
strategies, such as the provision of new 
needles and treatment of substance use, 
decrease the risk of hepatitis C in intra-
venous drug users by about 75%. The 
screening of blood donors is important 
at a national level, as is adhering to 
universal precautions within healthcare 
facilities. In countries where there is an 
insufficient supply of sterile syringes, 
medications should be given orally 
rather than via injection.

Please check the numbers posted on 
your house to ensure that they are large 
and colorful enough so Emergency 
Services and State Police can see them 
from the road. There are still houses 
in town that do not have numbers, or 
have numbers that are too small or oth-
erwise cannot be seen from the road, 
especially at night. 

RESCUE SQUAD (CONT’D.)
Continued from Page 8

to drug use that has not been admit-
ted to or sex as a risk factor. The 
majority of evidence supports there 
being no risk for monogamous het-
erosexual couples. Sexual practices 
that involve higher levels of trauma 
to the anogenital mucosa, such as 
anal penetrative sex, or that occur 
when there is a concurrent sexually 
transmitted infection, including HIV 
or genital ulceration, do present a 
risk. The United States government 
only recommends condom use to 
prevent hepatitis C transmission in 
those with multiple partners.
Body piercings

Tattooing is associated with two 
to threefold increased risk of hepa-
titis C. This can be due to either 
improperly sterilized equipment or 
contamination of the dyes being 
used. Tattoos or piercings performed 
either before the mid-1980s, “under-
ground,” or nonprofessionally are 
of particular concern, since sterile 
techniques in such settings may be 
lacking. The risk also appears to 
be greater for larger tattoos. It is 
estimated that nearly half of prison 
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should be no doubt that council mem-
bers are quite able to distinguish between 
these different forms of “meetings” and 
any failure to appreciate the public’s 
need to be informed on one kind of 
meeting versus the other is completely 
disingenuous. In fact, even the NJ state 
legislature is working to make all opera-
tions of government bodies throughout 
the state more transparent as they revise 
the “Sunshine Law” to require that sub-
committees of public bodies publish an 
agenda and minutes of meetings.

In conclusion, the recent changes to 
the law which allow closed governmental 
committee meetings to be held in private 

homes increases the risk of abuse of 
power as the inner workings of the coun-
cil are now removed further from the 
public than ever before. Perhaps more 
important is the fact that the revised 
Administrative Code greatly increases 
the potential that a small group of coun-
cil members, now or in the future, could 
quietly initiate and swiftly pass legislation 
without the voting public’s knowledge. 
Given that the ability of the public to 
become aware of such actions is more 
limited now than ever, the council should 
void the changes that were approved 
in December of 2011. The small size of 
our community and the informal nature 
of our legislative body do not excuse 
any of us from maintaining a code that 

safeguards and encourages public par-
ticipation in government. To do so is 
not a threat or affront to the honesty 
or integrity of the council as a whole or 
individually. However, limiting public 
participation in the democratic process 
creates a perception of deceit and begins 
to chip away at the cornerstone of our 
democratic community. Simply put, the 
recent changes to the Administrative 
Code are antithetical to the fully par-
ticipatory democratic ethos upon which 
Roosevelt was founded. 

Sincerely.

Daniel Hoffman 
■

LETTER (CONT’D.)
Continued from Page 10
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C o n t r i b u t o r s  t o  t h e  B u l l e t i n  2 0 1 1 / 2 0 1 2
Contributions received after the 15th of the month will appear in the next Bulletin.

Help us to fill up this page.

Thank you for your generosity!

Send in a contribution today.

Mary & Carlo Alfare
Robin & Robert Axel
Helen Barth 
Alexandra Bonfante-Warren
Janet & Rich Bernardin
Irene & Bruce Block
Karen & Marvin  Block 
Charlotte Bondy
Bondy/Vuolle family 
Susan & Robert Cayne
Maureen & Bob Clark
Dina Coe & Greg McGrath
Elise & Paul Cousineau
Deborah Dauer
Janis & Joe Datz
M. Kathleen Drury
Frances Duckett
Virginia North Edwards
Shan & Bert Ellentuck
Irma & Louis Esakoff
Ellen & Robert Francis
Lian Garton
Judith & Ed Goetzmann
Robin Gould & Alan Mallach
Greenwood
Karyn & Eitan Grunwald

Michelle and Leonard Guye-Hillis
Anne Hayden
Mindy, Suzy, & Albert Hepner
Constance & David Herrstrom
Tristen Herrstrom & Scott Carpenter
Louise & David Hoffman
Bill Horne
Cynthia, Dawn, & James Imbrie
Sheila & Phil Jaeger
Anna & Ben Johnson
Florence Johnson
Bette & Steve Koffler
David Leff
Jill Lipoti & Brad Garton
Claudia Luongo & Ken Maffeo
Mary & Steve Macher
Marilyn Magnes & Peter Vince
Susanna Margolis
Judith & Kevin McNally
Lisa & Isaac Menda
Geraldine Millar
Diana & Robert Mueller
Murray Family
Teri Nachtman
Judith & Norman Nahmias
Laramie Palmer

Elizabeth & Gregg Possiel
William Presutti
Merle & Irv Rose
MaryAnn Rossi
Margaret Schlinski
Susan Schwartz & Jim Alt
Helen Seitz
Jeb & Jonathan Shahn
Elinor Socholitzky
Shirley Sokolow
Michael Szewczyk
Emily & Stephan Taylor
Marilyn & Michael Ticktin
Bess Tremper
Mary & Rod Tulloss
Natalie & Michael Warner
Nancy & Ralph Warnick
Judy & Bob Weinberg
Elizabeth Weiner
Bette Witherspoon
Erich Woisetschlaeger
Lydia Yohay
Zahora Family
Judith & Mark Zuckerman
■ 
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R O O S E V E L T  A R T S  P R O J E C T   2011 - 2012 Season

S a t u r d a y ,  A p r i l  2 1 ,  8 : 0 0  p . m . ,  B o r o u g h  H a l l

A N  E V E N I N G  W I T H  R O N  O R L A N D O

A n  e v e n i n g  o f  a c o u s t i c  m u s i c  w i t h  R o n  O r l a n d o ,  f o r m e r  R o o s e v e l t  r e s i d e n t ,  
w h o  h a s  b e e n  a  m u s i c a l  i n s t i t u t i o n  i n  t h e  a r e a  f o r  o v e r  4 0  y e a r s .  R o n ’ s  
s i n g i n g  a n d  s o n g w r i t i n g  t a l e n t s  s t i r  l a r g e  p o r t i o n s  o f  M e m p h i s - s t y l e   
R  &  B  w i t h  a n  e c l e c t i c  b l e n d  o f  f o l k ,  b l u e s ,  a n d  t r a d i t i o n a l  r o c k .   
H i s  o r i g i n a l  m u s i c ,  a t  t i m e s  t o p i c a l  a n d  c o n t r o v e r s i a l ,  h a s  b e e n  f e a t u r e d   
i n  a  m a j o r  m o t i o n  p i c t u r e  a n d  b a n n e d  f r o m  a  T e x a s  r a d i o  s t a t i o n .  R o n ’ s  
l i v e  p e r f o r m a n c e s  a l w a y s  p a c k  a  f r e s h  s e n s e  o f  e n t h u s i a s m .  

F r i d a y  a n d  S a t u r d a y ,  M a y  4  &  5 ,  8 : 0 0  p . m . ,  B o r o u g h  H a l l

T H E  R O O S E V E L T  S T R I N G  B A N D

T h e  S t r i n g  B a n d  ( a s  i t  i s  k n o w n  i n  R o o s e v e l t )  r e t u r n s  f o r  i t s  a n n u a l  c o n -
c e r t  f e a t u r i n g  m o s t l y  c o n t e m p o r a r y  s i n g e r / s o n g w r i t e r  h i t s ,  t r a d i t i o n a l  
f o l k ,  b l u e s  a n d  b l u e g r a s s .  B a n d  m e m b e r s  i n c l u d e  D a v i d  B r a h i n s k y  o n  
v o c a l s  a n d  g u i t a r ,  P a u l  P r e s t o p i n o  o n  a  v a r i e t y  o f  s t r i n g  i n s t r u m e n t s  ( a n d  
a t  l e a s t  o n e  v o c a l ) ,  E d  C e d a r  o n  b a s s  a n d  g u i t a r ,  S a m  C e d a r  o n  v o c a l s  a n d  
J o e  P e p i t o n e  a n d  S a r a h  H o u t z  ( K a i  A l t a i r )  p r o m i s e  t o  s h o w  u p  a s  w e l l .  T h i s  
y e a r ’ s  p r o g r a m  p r o m i s e s  t o  f e a t u r e  ( a s  u s u a l ! )  s o n g s  w i t h  d e e p  m e t a p h y s i -
c a l  i n s i g h t s ,  s o c i a l  a n d  p o l i t i c a l  c o m m e n t a r y ,  g u t  w r e n c h i n g  h u m o r  a n d  
p l a i n  f u n .

S u n d a y ,  J u n e  2 4 ,  1 - 5 : 0 0  p . m . ,  A s s i f a  S p a c e ,  4 0  T a m a r a  D r i v e

“ T A L K I N G  H E A D S ”

A  s h o w  o f  p o r t r a i t s  b y  R o o s e v e l t  A r t i s t s  a n d  s p e c i a l  g u e s t  a r t i s t s  w i t h  l i v e  
m u s i c  o n  t h e  p a t i o .  C o m e  e n j o y  t h e  d a y  f o r  a  p o t  l u c k  p i c n i c ,  a r t ,  m u s i c ,  a n d  
g o o d  c o m p a n y !  

V o l u n t a r y  C o n t r i b u t i o n :  
For  most  events  $5  per  adu l t ,  fo r  the  S t r ing  Band  $10  per  adu l t ,  $5  fo r  sen iors  and  ch i ld ren .  

V is i t  RAP’s  webpage  a t  h t tp : / /mus ic .co lumbia .edu/rooseve l t .  Use  the  l ink  a t  the  top  o f  the  page  to  s ign  up  for   
our  e-mai l  l i s t .  For  fur ther  in format ion  ca l l  Rob in  Gou ld  a t  (609)  448-4616 .  ■

Patronize our business sponsors. Most of them are our neighbors.
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B R E A K I N G  B R E A D by Jessica Powers

This is a rich hearty soup with lots of flavor and textures.  
The mustard greens give an amazing horseradish flavor.  

Soup: Saute mushrooms in olive oil for 5 min.  In large pot, add broth, tomato paste, wine, 
salt & pepper, & Tabasco.  Bring to boil; reduce heat. Simmer 20 minutes.  Lastly stir in beans 
and green.  Let cook until greens are cooked. 

Polenta: Preheat oven to 350°F.  Combine dash salt, water and cornmeal. Mixture will sepa-
rate and corn meal will sink to bottom. Bake uncovered for 30 minutes. Remove from oven 
and stir. Bake 10 more minutes. Then stir in butter salt & pepper and parmesan cheese. 

Scoop polenta into bowl and pour the soup 
on top.  

Mushroom & Black-eyed Pea Ragout

3T. olive oil
¼ - ½ lb. mixed mushrooms (portabella, baby bella, etc.)
4 garlic cloves
2 ½ c. vegetable broth or water
1 T. tomato paste
½ c. red wine
2 cans black-eyed peas
1 bunch hearty greens (mustard greens are my favorite)
Salt and pepper
Splash Tabasco

Polenta
3 ½ c. vegetable broth or water
1 c. course corn meal
1 t. butter
¼ t. cayenne pepper
4 oz. parmesan cheese



A U T O M O B I L E  S E R V I C I N G
 
COMPACT KARS 
3 Trenton Lakewood Road, 
Clarksburg, NJ 08510 
Complete Mechanical & Auto Collision 
Repairs/24Hr. Towing/Select Used Cars 
609-259-6373

LANE TIRE CENTER 
Complete Auto Care Center 
All Work Guaranteed/Foreign & Domestic 
387 Mercer St., Hightstown 
448-9500

 
H O M E  I M P R O V E M E N T  
C O N S T R U C T I O N ,  E T  A L

GREG DEFOE 
Handyman Service 
Interior/Exterior Painting 
Complete home repairs and renovations 
Fully insured 
PROMPT RESPONSE GUARANTEED 
80 Pine Drive, Roosevelt, NJ 08555 
609-448-4883 cell: 609-577-4081 
gdefoe123@verizon.net 

3 6 EAST WINDSOR FLOOR COVERING 
We’ve got your entire floor covering needs 
**WOOD**VINYL**TILE**CERAMIC** 
Wall-to-Wall Carpets, 888 Area Rugs 
Two locations to serve you better
 East Windsor Hamilton 
 609-443-6999 609-890-6111

MICHAEL D. PRYZCHOCKI, 
GENERAL CONTRACTOR, INC. 
Small Job to Total Construction. 
Roofing, Additions.  
Renovations – Bathroom, Kitchens, 
Remodeling – Major and Minor Repairs. 
References Available. Fully Insured,  
Free Estimates, Certified Contractor.  
10% Senior Citizen Discount 448-2180 
N.J. Lic. #13VH01307200

ARTHUR R. STINSON CONSTRUCTION 
Since 1982 Specializing in Home Addition, 
Bathrooms & Kitchens & Finished Basements 
Brick & Concrete Patios-Stamped Concrete
Energy-Saving Windows & Doors
Ceramic Tile 
 Free Estimates State License 
 448-0154 #13VH00923900 
 Fax 448-1122 Fully Insured

TOM ORLANDO PLUMBING 
& HEATING 
Master Plumber’s License #12179 
Fully Insured & Bonded 
Total Bathroom Renovation 
Sewer Line or Water Service Replacement 
Hot Water Boiler Replacement or Repair 
Repair Faucets, Toilets, Hose Bibbs, etc. 
609-903-6488

FAST ACTION PLUMBING 
Sewer and Drain Cleaning 
“We will Beat any Written Estimate” 
Master Plumbers License #10359 
Call (732) 766-8791
 
S P E C I A L T I E S

PET SITTER 
Fully Insured 
609-448-8682 
Discount to Roosevelt Residents 
Jaymie Witherspoon

PET PLEASERS 
Dog Training Services 
Certified Dog Trainer 
Pet Sitter 
Boarding & Grooming 
609-426-4209

ROOSEVELT GRAPHICS LLC 
A graphic design studio specializing in 
non-profit organizations and  
small businesses. 
Deirdre Sheean 
PO Box 620 
Roosevelt, NJ 08555 
Tel 609 443-4179 
deirdresheean@hotmail.com

ATTENTION ROOSEVELTIANS!
We have been handling houses in Roosevelt 
on every street in town since the early 
1940’s.
Let us show you how we can save you money.
THE ADLERMAN AGENCY, INSURORS
317 Forsgate Drive
Monroe Twp., NJ 08831
(609) 655-7788
Mel A. Adlerman CLU, CPIA

THE BANK OF AMERICA 
in East Windsor
The Bulletin Bank
 
M U S I C
 
GUITAR INSTRUCTION 
Age 7 & up 
David Brahinsky: 443-1898 
STORYTELLING & FOLK SINGING 
AVAILABLE FOR PARTIES.

P E R S O N A L  C A R E
 
TAI CHI CLASSES 
Relaxation & Balance for all ages 
Wednesday morning – 9 to 11 a.m. 
Thursday night – 7 to 8 p.m. 
At the Borough Hall 
Call June Counterman 448-3182

M A T H  T U T O R I N G
 
ROOSEVELT STUDENTS:
Elementary through College
Do you occasionally need help with math 
homework or help preparing for a test?
Call Mary Tulloss (Retired H.S. Teacher)  
for appt.: 609-448-5096 
Tutoring provided at no charge 
in loving memory of Sarah Tulloss.
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B U S I N E S S  S P O N S O R S

The Bulletin publishes free-of-charge public information listings from Roosevelt residents and business, and from those in the immedi-
ate vicinity with ties to Roosevelt. Write: Roosevelt Borough Bulletin, Box 221, Roosevelt, NJ 08555. Contributions are appreciated and 
are tax-deductible (suggested: $50.00/year, $60.00 if over 5 lines.) Deadline is the 15th of each month.

Patronize our 
business sponsors. Most of 

them are our neighbors.



A P R I L
3 Tues.  12:30 p.m.  Blood pressure check, Borough Hall

  1:00 p.m.  Seniors Meeting, Borough Hall
   Pat Moser, President, 448-4865
  7:30 p.m.  Planning Board, Borough Hall, 
   Jane Rothfuss, Chair. 448-3713

5 Thurs.    TBA Book Swap, PTA, 
   Stacy O’Donnell, President, 423-8105

6 - 13        School Closed, Spring Break

9 Mon.  7:00 p.m. Council Action Meeting, Borough Hall,
   Beth Battel, Mayor, 448-7701

11 Wed.    RECYCLE

15 Sun. 10 a.m.-noon  Spring Litter Pick-Up;
   Refreshments provided by the PTA .

17 Tues.   7:00 p.m.  PTA Business Mtg, Stacy O’Donnell,
   President  423-8105
  8:00 p.m. First Aid Squad, Business meeting, 
   Jeff Klein, President, 448-0509

18 Wed. 7:30 p.m. Environmental Comm. Mtg., Boro Hall 
   Stu Kaufman, Chair. 448-4921

21 Sat. 6:30 p.m. Movie Night. Doors Open at 6:30 p.m., 
   7 p.m. Movie Time
  8:00 p.m. RAP, An Evening with Ron Orlando, 
   Boro Hall (see p. 13 for details)

22 Sun.  10:00 a.m. First Aid Squad, Training, 
   Jack Rindt, Captain, 448-9475

23 Mon.  7:00 p.m. Council Action Meeting, Borough Hall,
   Beth Battel, Mayor, 448-7701

24 Tues.    RPS Snakes and Scales and Turtle Tales;
   PTA In-School Assembly with 
   Live Alligator and Python

25 Wed.  RECYCLE

26 Thurs. 7:30 p.m.  RPS Board of Education, RPS Library,
   Natalie Warner, President, 448-2913

M A Y
1 Tues. 12:30 p.m.  Blood pressure check, Borough Hall

  1:00 p.m.  Seniors Meeting, Borough Hall
   Pat Moser, President, 448-4865
  7:30 p.m.  Planning Board, Borough Hall, 
   Jane Rothfuss, Chair. 448-3713

4 Fri.  RPS PIZZA DAY

4-5 Fri., Sat. 8:00 p.m. Roosevelt Arts Project, 
   The Roosevelt String Band,
   Boro Hall (see p. 13 for details)

5 Sat.  Plant Sale, PTA, Stacy O’Donnell,
   President. 609-423-8105

6 Sun.  10:00 a.m. First Aid Squad, Training, 
   Jack Rindt, Captain, 448-9475

May 7 - 11  RPS Teacher Appreciation Week

8 Tues.  Last day to register to vote for June 5 
   primary; contact BoroHall, 448-0539 or 
   Ann Baker, 448-5215

9 Wed.  RECYCLE

12 Sat.   PTA Mothers Day Plant and Bake Sale
   at the Post Office, pre-orders due 5/4

14 Mon. 7:00 p.m.  Council Action Meeting, Boro Hall,
   Beth Battel, Mayor, 448-7701

15 Tues. 7:00 p.m.  PTA Meeting, RPS Lobby

16 Wed. 7:30 p.m.  Environmental Commission, Boro Hall, 
   Stu Kaufman, Chair, 443-4921

18 Fri.   RPS PIZZA DAY

19 Sat. 6:30 p.m. MOVIE NIGHT, Movies begin at 7 p.m.

21 - 25   Spring BOGO Book Fair,
   Buy One, Get One Free

22 Tues. 8:00 p.m.  Roosevelt First Aid Squad Meeting, 
   Boro Hall, Jeff Klein, Pres.,448-0509

23 Wed.  RECYCLE

25 Thurs.   7:30 p.m.  Board of Education, RPS Library, 
   Natalie Warner, President, 448-2913 

28 Mon.  School Closed, Memorial Day

29 Tues. 7:00 p.m.  Council Action Meeting, Boro Hall,
   Beth Battel, Mayor, 448-7701
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